A regular meeting of the Board of Selectmen was held on Thursday September 15, 2016, at 7pm in the Francis O’Brien Meeting Room, 26 Bryant Street, Dedham, Massachusetts.   Present were:

Dennis J. Guilfoyle
Dennis J. Teehan
James A. MacDonald
Michael L. Butler

Mr. Guilfoyle called the meeting to order at 7 p.m.

Mr. Guilfoyle reminded all that the meeting was being shown live on Dedham TV, streamed over the internet and recorded for future broadcasts.

Mr. Guilfoyle informed all that the Board has taken a vote allowing members to attend meetings via Skype, Facetime, etc.  That being said, Selectmen Keogh is appearing at this meeting via Facetime. 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Led by Father Wayne Belschner, Saint Mary’s.

Dr. Teehan introduced Father Wayne Belschner, from Saint Mary’s Church, stating that Father Wayne is looking forward to continuing their long legacy of being a pillar of the Dedham community.  Dr. Teehan added that this year is the 150th year of operation and that Saint Mary’s has been a huge part of Dedham’s community for people of all backgrounds.  Dr. Teehan asked Father Wayne to tell everyone a little bit about the upcoming events to celebrate 150 years in Dedham.  

Father Wayne thanked the Board for inviting him to speak at the meeting.  Father Wayne stated that he was in East Boston for 13 years before coming to Dedham.  Father Wayne stated that he has been warmly received in Dedham and can feel the vibrancy of the community and the church. Father Wayne added that on September 25, 2016 at 11 AM there will be a mass to honor the First Responders, the Police, the Firefighters, EMTs, EMS and the Sheriff’s Department. Father Wayne continued, saying that on October 2, Cardinal O'Malley will be coming to St. Mary's to celebrate the 11 AM Mass.  Father Wayne stated that on October 15 the church will be having a dinner to help celebrate St. Mary's 150 years.  Father Wayne went on to describe the Life Teen program, which serves the youth of Dedham.  

Dr. Teehan asked Father Wayne to give the Board a sense of his first impression of Dedham.

Father Wayne stated that Dedham is not only a community but a family.  Father Wayne added that he has seen firsthand how this community responds to help each other in times of need.

DEDHAM CITIZENS - OPEN DISCUSSION	

Phyllis Mclean – 79 Monroe Street

Ms. McLean stated that she was before the Board in hopes of getting help regarding a situation with her house.  Ms. McLean went on to describe the troubles she has had with a local builder who worked on her roof.  Ms. McLean had secured a potential buyer but her house failed inspection because there were three layers of roofing.  Ms. McLean explained that two layers are allowable but three layers are not and the house cannot be sold in its current condition.  The inspector stated that the roof was unsafe and he would not even climb onto it as part of the inspection as he feared it could possibly collapse. Ms. McLean wondered how this builder could obtain a permit and continue working in Dedham and asked the Board what responsibility the Town of Dedham bears.  Ms. McLean stated that everyone seemed to know that this gentleman was a marginal builder.  Ms. McLean stated that Dedham's Building Commissioner Ken Cimeno, told her that he could actually cite her as the owner of the property.

Ms. McLean stated that she spoke to assistant Town Manager Nancy Baker and related her story.  Ms. McLean added that she's under a difficult time line and needs some guidance on what steps to take next.  Ms. McLean continued, saying that she doesn't understand how this builder is allowed to continue working in Dedham and again wondered what Dedham's role in this situation should be.  Ms. McLean stated that she is looking for help from the Board.

Mr. Guilfoyle stated that this is the first, the Board has heard about it and assured her that his office will look into the situation and definitely get back to you.  Mr. Guilfoyle added that hopefully Ms. McLean and Town Manager Jim Kern can meet to discuss what actions should be taken.

Ms. McLean asked Mr. Guilfoyle if he had any sense of a timeline.

Mr. Guilfoyle stated, probably early next week

Mr. Kern apologized to Ms. McLean for not being able to make the meeting this afternoon as he was stuck at an off-site meeting.  Mr. Kern stated that he did speak to the Building Inspector and he explained that the mentioning of citing the owner of the home relates to being able to make a disciplinary complaint against the person whose license it is being built under.

Mr. Guilfoyle stated again, that his office will reach out to her to further discuss the situation and how to proceed.

Rita Mae Cushman 

Ms. Cushman stated that she would like to invite the Board to Mother Brook's 375th birthday celebration being held on October 1, from 11 AM to 3 PM.  Ms. Cushman added that as part of the celebration there will be tours of the Fire Station and residents will be able to see the original old wheel that moved the water to light up East Dedham.  

Ms. Cushman stated that she would like to have permission to put up a few signs in East Dedham Square.

Ms. Baker asked Ms. Cushman, where she would like to put the signs.

Ms. Cushman stated that she would like to put them in the corner of East Dedham Square, in the island.  Ms. Cushman added that they would like to use the Town owned parking spaces near St. Mary's.

Mr. Butler moved to take two items not on the agenda; seconded by Mr. MacDonald.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. Butler moved approval of the Mother Brook Neighborhood Group's request to temporarily place a sign promoting Mother Brook’s 375th celebration in East Dedham; seconded by Dr. Teehan. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. Butler moved approval of the Mother Brook Neighborhood Group's request to use the former St. Mary's parking lot, on High Street, now owned by the Town, on Saturday, October 1; seconded by Dr. Teehan. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

OFFICIAL SWEARING-IN OF POLICE SERGEANT TIMOTHY CHAFFEE

Chief D'Entremont stated that he would like to reintroduce Sgt. Tim Chaffee.  Chief D'Entremont added that Sgt. Chaffee scored very well on the promotional exam which put him in line for a promotion, and was appointed effective August 24, 2016 to the position of Sergeant with the Dedham Police Department.  Chief D'Entremont informed all of Sgt. Chaffee's background, stating that Sgt. Chaffee has been with the Dedham Police for about six years.  Chief D'Entremont added that Sgt. Chaffee has a Bachelor’s Degree in Criminal Justice and has attended multiple seminars on leadership and supervision.  Chief D'Entremont continued, saying that Sgt. Chafee will be attending a two week command training course at Roger Williams and that Sgt. Chaffee has also been involved with Dedham youth sports for over 10 years.  Chief D'Entremont informed all that Sgt. Chaffee's current role is Administrative Commander.

Town Clerk, Paul Munchbach swore in Sgt. Chaffee.  

Mr. Keogh congratulated Sgt. Chaffee and stated that he appreciates the hard work he has put in to get where he is.  Mr. Keogh also congratulated Sgt. Chaffee's family.

Mr. Butler congratulated Sgt. Chaffee and stated that he appreciates the effort that he has put in from day one to be prepare for this role.

Dr. Teehan stated that Sgt. Chaffee's father was a great man and a friend to his family and his father.  Dr. Teehan added that it is wonderful to see Sgt. Chaffee achieve this honor and it is one of those things that makes me proud to be from Dedham.  Dr. Teehan continued, saying that he wishes Sgt. Chaffee the best of luck in his new appointment.

Mr. MacDonald congratulated Sgt. Chaffee on his achievement.  Mr. MacDonald stated that this shows that his commitment to the Town is second to none.  Mr. MacDonald added that Sgt. Chaffee's father attended many of these and is probably looking down on you and smiling.

Mr. Guilfoyle stated that Sgt. Chaffee's father was a great asset to this community.  Mr. Guilfoyle added that Sgt. Chafee's parents and family are all very proud of him.  Mr. Guilfoyle continued, saying that he has all the faith in the world that Sergeant Chaffee is going to do a great job.

Mr. Guilfoyle asked Sgt. Chaffee, if he'd like to introduce anybody.

Sgt. Chaffee thanked Chief D'Entremont, the Selectmen and the whole Town of Dedham for this opportunity.  Sgt. Chaffee added that he grew up here and he'll stay here and do everything he can for this community.  Sgt. Chaffee continued, saying that he would like to thank his friends and family that are here and his fellow Policemen for their support. Sgt. Chaffee thanked his field training officer Mike McMillan and also thanked his parents as they made him the man he is today.  

RECOGNITION OF DEDHAM POLICE OFFICERS RICHARD FLINT, RICHARD CAWLEY, MATHEW BLAKE, MICHAEL FEELEY, JR., JASON SULLIVAN, STEVE MUNCHBACH, MICHAEL POWER, DETECTIVES RICHARD PORRO & DEBORAH GONSKI & DISPATCHERS KIMBERLY DURKIN & CAROL McCARTHY FOR THEIR INVOLVEMENT IN A HIGH SPEEED PURSUIT RESPONSE

Chief D'Entremont thanked the Board for inviting all the officers to this meeting.  Chief D'Entremont stated the following regarding an incident on April 27, 2016, at about 10:50 AM.  There was an incident in Walpole regarding a suspicious vehicle.  The driver of the vehicle sped away dragging the officer for some distance.  At that point, officers began to pursue the vehicle which traveled through multiple communities ending up in Dedham.  Communication came into the dispatch center and that information was relayed to the officers in the field.  The driver continued on many streets in Dedham and reached Providence Highway, where it struck a vehicle pulling out of the Dedham Mall and continued on Providence Highway southbound.  The driver proceeded to get on 128 North, got off in Needham and came back in to Dedham via Great Plain Avenue on to Needham Street and eventually back to Providence Highway southbound.  At this time the vehicle pulled over at a commercial building near the Party City store.  During this chaos, the communication between the dispatchers and the officers on the streets, allowed them to position themselves and allowed them to do what they could to prevent this situation from becoming a tragic one.  Officers and dispatchers help to direct resources around the vehicle's route and monitor the activity on the radio.  They observed the vehicle as it came through Dedham on multiple occasions. When the vehicle finally stopped in West Roxbury and the suspect entered an apartment building adjacent to Party City, officers began to search the building.  The suspect was ultimately located by Officers Cawley and Blake, and was taken into custody by those officers and turned over to the Walpole Police Department.  The charges the suspect faced in Dedham were, two counts of assault by means of a dangerous weapon, red light violation, leaving the scene of a property damage accident, operating to endanger and marked lanes violation. Chief D'Entremont stated that the officers and dispatchers obviously did a great job of managing the situation.

The Board handed out the following recognition certificate to the dispatchers and officers:

Commonwealth of Massachusetts
Town of Dedham
Board of Selectmen
2016
In recognition of your involvement in a High Speed Pursuit Response 
on April 27, 2016, thereby ensuring the safety of innocent citizens.
This Certificate is presented to:
Given this 15th day of September, in the year of Our Lord, Two Thousand Sixteen.

RECOGNITION OF DEDHAM POLICE OFFICERS SERGEANT JOHN CLEMENTS, DETECTIVE DEBORAH GONSKI, OFFICERS JAMES NIKOLAIDES, FREDERICK MATTHIES, JOHN RINN, SPECIAL POLICE OFFICER CHARLES MOURIS & DISPATCHERS KENNETH ELLIS & KIMBERLY DURKIN FOR THEIR INVOLVEMENT IN AN EMOTIONALLY DISTURBED PERSON RESPONSE

Chief D'Entremont stated that on Thursday, July 7, 2016 at approximately 1:05 PM, a call relating to an emotionally disturbed person came in to dispatch.  Chief D'Entremont added that these are very sensitive issues for officers to respond to.  An individual called 911 and stated that he was in the driveway to his house and had a gun in his hand.  The individual stated that he wanted to die, so he called the police, hoping they would come and something would go terribly wrong. Dispatcher Ellis was on the call and engaged individual in conversation.  Dispatcher Ellis kept the individual talking while dispatcher Durkin gave information to officers on the street.  Dispatcher Ellis did a great job engaging the individual in conversation, asking him all kinds of questions regarding what the issue was and how the police could help him. Dispatcher Ellis ascertained a description of the individual which was then relayed to the officers on the street.  The officers in the street met up and devised a plan as they approached the address.  When they arrived at the address they observed a man in the driveway. Dispatcher Ellis had a discussion with the individual about what type of gun he had.  The officers did not see any weapon on or near the individual and approached him carefully, engaging him in the conversation.  The individual asked the officers over and over again to shoot and then threw the phone on the ground so the officers could observed that he had nothing in his hands. They were then able to move in and gain control of the individual.  They secured the scene and called for assistance to deal with the individual.  A gun was found about 20 to 25 feet from the scene, which was identified as an air soft pistol that replicates a real gun.  

Chief D'Entremont stated that the dispatchers and the approaching officers all did a tremendous job in addressing the situation, keeping the individual on the phone, making an approach with their safety in mind, and apprehending the individual.

The Board handed out the following recognition certificate to the dispatchers and officers:



Commonwealth of Massachusetts
Town of Dedham
Board of Selectmen
2016

In recognition of your response to a volatile situation on July 7, 2016, involving an emotionally disturbed 
person and proper diffusion of the situation to bring it under control.
This Certificate is presented to:
Given this 15th day of September, in the year of Our Lord, Two Thousand Sixteen.

Dr. Teehan stated that both of these situations were extremely volatile and dangerous.  Dr. Teehan added that both situations could have easily turned tragic.  This took a lot of skill, valor and commitment to handle these situations properly.  Dr. Teehan thanked all the officers involved for their service and stated that the Town is lucky to have you all.

Mr. Keogh stated that both situations could have been so much worse and that it came down to teamwork. Mr. Keogh thanked them and congratulated them on the hard work they do each and every day.

Mr. Butler stated that he has been on the Board for a while and from time to time, they find themselves in a situation like this where our First Responders have risen to the occasion under very difficult and fast-moving situations.  The Board feels very strongly that on certain occasions it is important to let the public know of such accomplishments. Mr. Butler added that the Police and Firefighter First Responders are so self-effacing the public would never know of such accomplishments.  

Mr. MacDonald congratulated all the Officers that were present.  Mr. MacDonald stated that we as residents have a tendency to take our Police Officers for granted. Mr. MacDonald added that Dedham's Board of Selectmen does not take them for granted. Mr. MacDonald continued, saying that they respect what the Police do and thanked them for what they do.  Mr. MacDonald stated that he hopes that all Dedham Police Officers go home safe and that you have a long and healthy career in the Dedham Police Department.  Mr. MacDonald continued, saying that he hopes they are able to retire and enjoy themselves.  

Mr. Guilfoyle thanked all the officers and dispatchers and stated that he comes from a similar background.  Mr. Guilfoyle stated that everyone handled themselves in a professional manner.  Mr. Guilfoyle added that it is an honor to be able to recognize all members of the Dedham Police Department.

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: MASS STATE POLICE WIVES BLUE RIBBON PROGRAM

Stephanie Ryan was present before the Board.  Ms. Ryan stated that the Mass State Police Wives were looking to get permission to place Blue Ribbons in support of all Law Enforcement personnel.  Ms. Ryan added that they are trying to cover every city and Town in Massachusetts, to say thank you and show appreciation for all that our Law Enforcement does.

Mr. MacDonald moved to approve the request from Mass State Police Wives to place ribbons in/or around the center of Dedham; seconded by Mr. Butler.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. Butler asked Ms. Ryan to communicate with the Town Manager's office to specify the exact location of the Blue Ribbons.

PROCLAMATION – KNIGHTS OF COLUMBUS ANNUAL TOOTSIE ROLL DRIVE

Frank Jurczak, Deputy Grand Knight – Dedham Council #234, and Steve Riley, current year Grand Knight were present before the Board.  Mr. Jurczak stated that they were before the Board asking for a proclamation for their annual Tootsie Roll Charity Drive that will take place over Columbus Day weekend.  Mr. Jurczak informed all that the Dedham Knights of Columbus have been doing this charity drive for over 40 years.  Mr. Jurczak stated that for the past 10 years, counsel #234 has been in the top 10 councils in the state regarding the amount of money they have raised. Last year Counsel #234 donated $100,000 to the Seven Hills Foundation in Hopedale Massachusetts to help aid folks with disabilities in that area.

Mr. Guilfoyle read the following proclamation:

Commonwealth of Massachusetts
Town of Dedham
Board of Selectmen
PROCLAMATION
Whereas,	Since 1976, the Knights of Columbus Council #234 have been holding an annual Tootsie Roll Drive on behalf of the handicapped children of Massachusetts.

Whereas,	This year’s drive will be held throughout the weekend of October 7, 8 and 9, commencing on Friday, October 7 from 
noon to dusk, Saturday, October 8 from 9 AM to dusk and Sunday, October 11 from noon to 4 PM.

Whereas,	The Dedham Knights of Columbus Council #234 appreciates the Board’s long support of the Council’s charitable efforts.
	
Now, Therefore, We, the Dedham Board of Selectmen, extend congratulations and gratitude to the 
		Knights of Columbus Council #234 as they embark on their annual Tootsie Roll 
		Drive on behalf of the children of Massachusetts.  Best Wishes for continued success 
		in the future.
	 		  Given this 15th day of September, in the year of Our Lord, Two Thousand Sixteen.

DISCUSSION AND VOTE RE: EAST DEDHAM FUN RUN SERIES

Dan O’Neil was present before the Board.  Mr. O'Neil stated that the Fun Run Series will be the same as the previous two events. Mr. O'Neil explained that the route for the first two races would be the same as the previous years. Mr. O'Neil informed all that the dates for the first two runs are October 15 and November 12, 2016. Mr. O'Neil added that the third run on December 10, 2016, will be extended to a 3 mile race.  

Mr. Guilfoyle asked Mr. O'Neil. If he has discussed the routes with Chief D'Entremont.

Mr. O'Neil stated that he has not discussed the 3 mile course with the Chief but sent him information earlier today and will speak with him.  

Mr. MacDonald moved approval of the East Dedham Fun Run Series on October 15, November 12 and December 10, 2016, pending Chief D'Entremont and Lieut. Pascal’s approval of the route for the December 10 - 3 mile course; seconded by Mr. Butler.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes. 

Mr. Butler asked Mr. O'Neil, what time the races will begin.

Mr. O'Neil informed all that he is planning on them all being 10 AM starts.

DISCUSSION AND VOTE RE: GIRLS ON THE RUN 5K – 12/4/16 AT 10AM

Kevin McDonald, Race Logistics Coordinator for Girls on the Run, was present before the Board.  Mr. MacDonald informed all that Girls on the Run is an after school program for girls in grades 3 through 8 and is a 10 week curriculum based training program that ends with a celebratory 5K run.  Mr. MacDonald stated that he is looking for the Board’s approval to hold this year's race.  

Ms. Baker informed all that Principal Sullivan has given her approval as well.

Mr. Butler moved approval of the request from Girls on the Run to hold a 5K race on Sunday, December 4, 2016, at 10 AM; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. Butler stated that last year's race was pretty popular and asked Mr. MacDonald how many runners ran last year.

Mr. MacDonald informed all that they had over 1000 runners last year but this year they expect about 300 girls to run along with a running buddy, so around 600 total.  

REQUEST FOR A COMMON VICTUALLER LICENSE FROM STARBUCKS COFFEE – 875 PROVIDENCE HIGHWAY

Daniel Brennan from Starbucks Permit and Licensing Department, was present before the Board. Mr. Brennan informed all that they have a new proposed store opening first week of December, maybe the last week of November.  Mr. Brennan stated that it would be a drive-through location with 20 seats inside and they are going to have plan reviews with the Building and Health Departments.  

Mr. Guilfoyle asked Mr. Brennan to get the exact location of where the store will be.

Mr. Brennan answered, 875 Providence Hwy., The former Colpits Travel location.

Dr. Teehan asked Mr. Kern if there've been any calls or comments from the constituents in that area regarding this project.  

Mr. Kern answered that they have heard nothing.

Mr. MacDonald asked Mr. Brennan if the drive-through would abutt the street in the back.

Mr. Brennan answered yes.

Mr. MacDonald asked Mr. Brennan if they will be using all low-density lighting.

Mr. Brennan informed all that the rear of the building is actually the main entrance, so all the signs will be externally lit with goose necks.  Mr. Brennan added that there will be a fence to help block the drive-through signage for the abutters.
Mr. Brennan stated that the drive-through menu will face the side street, Wilson Street, so the speaker will not be facing the abutters.  

Mr. MacDonald stated that Starbucks has a terrific business model and the store in the Dedham Mall area has been very successful and it sure this new store will be a success as well.

Mr. MacDonald moved approval of the request from Starbucks for a Common Victualler license; seconded by Mr. Butler. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

REQUEST FROM OSCAR’S BAR DEDHAM, D/B/A OSCAR’S, 380 WASHINGTON STREET FOR BRUNCH PROVISION

Michael Tallon, Manager, and Anne Francis, owner, were present before the Board.  Mr. Guilfoyle asked when they would be opening.  Mr. Tallon answered as soon as possible but definitely this year.  

Dr. Teehan stated that there's no place to get breakfast in Dedham Square so he is looking forward to Oscars opening.

Dr. Teehan moved approval of the request from Oscar Bar Dedham, d/b/a Oscar’s, for a Brunch Provision; seconded by On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION REGARDING AGGREGATION

Mr. Kern introduced Stefano Loretto from Good Energy, the firm hired by the Town to execute a community aggregation plan.  Mr. Kern stated that Dedham teamed up with about 27 other communities, through Good Eenergy and went out to bid.  Mr. Kern added that the communities signed a two year agreement at a fixed price.  Mr. Kern stated that Mr. Loretto would give us an overview of how this aggregation has fared.

Stefan Loretto from Good Energy, Norwalk, Connecticut, was present before the Board.  Mr. Loretto showed the following PowerPoint presentation.
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Community Electricity Aggregation Update
Town of Dedham
September 15, 2016




Program Summary for Period 
Jan. 1 2016 - June 30 2016
· Program started in January 2016
· Eversource rate for the period Jan.1 - June 30: $0.10844
· Aggregation rate for Dedham: $0.0969
· Total usage in Kwh for period Jan. 1 through June 30: 31,147,000
· Total savings for Dedham aggregation from Jan. 1 through June 30: $360,000
· Total number of MA Class I RECs for period Jan. 1 through June 30: 1,557


Enrollment Details for Period 
Jan.1 - June 30

	
	Jan CY 2016
	Feb CY
2016
	March CY
2016
	April CY
2016
	May CY
2016
	June CY
2016

	Dedham Local Green (5%)
	8,150
	8,157
	8,014
	7,911
	8,236
	8,256

	Dedham Basic
	4
	6
	12
	12
	13
	14

	Total
	8,154
	8,163
	8,026
	7,923
	8,249
	8,270



· Initially eligible accounts: 8,693
· Participating accounts as of June 30: 8,270
· Opt-out/Early termination Percent: 5% (this includes non-starters)


Environmental Impact of 1,557 RECs
· 1,400,000 pounds of CO2 displaced
· 134 cars not driven for a year
· 1,521,947 miles driven 
· 71,456 gallons of gasoline
· 15 – 100 KW Wind Turbines
· 1.4 MW of Solar Equivalent



Looking Forward
· Eversource rate dropped to $0.08208 on July 1st
· The rate drop was expected and was on the low end of estimates
· Well positioned for savings through 2017 due to significant increase in capacity (Chart)
· Customers always have the option to switch to Dedham Basic and save $0.002 
· Exploring more products to level out savings from winter to summer rates

Mr. Loretto informed all with a chart that represented the capacity costs across Massachusetts.  Mr. Loretto, stated that any significant increases are already included in the aggregation price, whereas the utilities only purchase 12 months in advance, so any significant increases are not included in Eversource’s price.  Mr. Loretto added that it was really expected that Eversource would see essentially a wash in year one and the real savings would be in year two and we are still on track for that.  Mr. Loretto continued, saying that we won’t know the winter rates for January until the middle of November and they're going to have to start having to include this significant capacity increase, which is going to drive that rate higher.  Mr. Loretto, stated the next year could be the year that we see significantly higher energy prices in the summer as opposed to the winter which will be the opposite of what it's been the last few years.  

Mr. Loretto informed all that overall things are going as planned and he thinks we are well-positioned moving forward and they are also exploring different types of products that we will be talking about come the new year that are little bit more complicated but have some advantages over a straight fixed price.

Mr. Butler asked what NEMA stood for. 

Mr. Loretto explained that NEMA (North East Load Zone) are the load zones and Massachusetts is broken up into five different load zones.  Mr. Loretto, stated that Dedham has 99% of its load in NEMA.  Mr. Loretto added that the large capacity increases are significantly in the NEMA zone.  

Mr. Butler asked Mr. Loretto if we will see a new rate on January 1, 2017.

Mr. Loretto answered no, the rate will stay the same. As the Town Manager mentioned the contract is a two-year contract and as part of that we incorporated this significant increase into that so we knew that the contract would perform extremely well in the second year because we were already including the increase, whereas the Eversource utility rate does not include the increase because they only purchase 12 months in advance.  

Mr. Butler asked Mr. Loretto if that meant that the savings in the first six months next year will be created in the first six months of this year.

Mr. Loretto, stated that he is expecting something similar but what he is definitely expecting is that there will be savings even in the summer of next year which is traditionally the time that rates dropped.  So if you look at a two-year contract as four six month terms, we are expecting to beat the utility rate for three out of the four terms.

Mr. Butler stated that the average household, in the first six months of this year, saved just about $44 compared to the Eversource rate.  Mr. Butler continued, saying that he understands Mr. Loretto correctly, in the second half of this year we are not saving as much.

Mr. Loretto answered that this year will essentially be a wash when you take into account the 5% local renewable energy and that wasn't unexpected as we knew the rate would drop in the summer.  Mr. Loretto informed all that if we could have somewhat of a wash in year one, and then reap other benefits in year two, that would be excellent.  Mr. Loretto added that these auctions are held well in advance so we knew this significant increase that was coming and we knew it wouldn’t be reflected in the Eversource rates until 2017, even though it is included in our rate right now.

Mr. Butler stated that it was his expectation going in that the savings for his household was $5-$7 per month on average, understanding that it would fluctuate, but over 12 months the savings is about $125.  Mr. Butler continued, saying that no savings were expected this year but in total the savings would come next year and the total would be around $250.  

Mr. Loretto, stated that it is difficult to say because there is no visibility into the rates and they don't release any details until November.  So we won't know the rates until then.  Mr. Loretto added that he's not sure if the number is $250 but he is confident that they will be well below the utility rates for 2017.

Mr. Kern informed all that Norfolk County is looking into this aggregation and there are about 10 to 15 other communities that Mr. Loretto is speaking with.  

Mr. Keogh asked how many people opted in after the initial enrollment.

Mr. Loretto answered when the program started in January there were 8154 residents in the program and now there are 8270.

PUBLIC HEARING WITH EVERSOURCE RE: REQUEST FOR CONDUIT AT 350 WASHINGTON STREET

Ms. Baker informed the Board that this is a request for conduit in an existing area to provide service to the new building going up at 350 Washington St.

Mr. MacDonald asked if this would be underground.

Ms. Baker answered yes.

Mr. Guilfoyle asked if this be night or day work.

Ms. Baker answered that this work will be done during the day.

Mr. Keogh stated that he would like to have Eversource in at a future meeting to answer questions about complaints from residents regarding night work.

Ms. Baker informed all that what Selectmen Keogh was referring to is a project that is separate from this and is an ongoing project that Eversource is doing in the evening.  Ms. Baker added that this is work required for them to connect over to their station at Cecil Place.  Ms. Baker continued, saying that we can certainly have Eversource in at a future meeting, but it is not reflective of the petition before you this evening.  Ms. Baker added that this petition is daytime work that goes with the new construction at the building of the former location of Kikuyama.  

Mr. Keogh stated that he remembers that the Board did its due diligence in asking the right questions regarding the nighttime work project.  Mr. Keogh added that he was under the impression that Eversource would notify residents of the nighttime work and he is curious to get the answer from the field supervisor who stated they were going to reach out to residents.  

Mr. Butler asked if this is conduit on Washington St., Northeast of High Street, in front of the new mixed use buildings going up.

Ms. Baker answered yes.

Mr. Butler asked if that section of Washington Street was in scope of the Dedham Square Project.

Ms. Baker stated that as far as paving is concerned, she believes it went all the way down to Harris.

Mr. Butler stated that this is within scope the Dedham Square Project and it has been less than five years and the Town's road regulations stipulate that we don't grant road opening permits within five years of a road being paved.  Mr. Butler continued, saying that he is willing to make exceptions but this has not been mentioned.  Mr. Butler added that in the past people had to come in and get a waiver from the Board in order to proceed with excavating a road that has been rebuilt with in the past five years.

Ms. Baker stated that they can defer this issue to the next meeting until she gets clarification of the exact location.

Mr. Guilfoyle stated that they would defer this agenda item until the next meeting. 

Mr. Butler stated that he mentioned this because it did come up with an East Street Project a few years ago.

REQUEST FROM CHICK-FIL-A, INC., 140 PROVIDENCE HIGHWAY FOR A COMMON VICTUALLER LICENSE

Mike Lawson, Chick-fil-A Westborough restaurant and Anthony Donato, Bohler Engineering were present before the Board.  Mr. Donato stated that they have other approvals from Conservation, Planning Board and the Zoning Board. Mr. Donato informed all it would be a 136 seat restaurant, plus 16 seasonal outdoor seats. Mr. Donato added that it will be located within the parking lot of the Ocean State Job Lot. There will be 231 total spaces for both uses and 34 of those spaces will be dedicated to Chick-fil-A.  Mr. Donato continued, saying that the hours of operation would be 6:30 AM to 10 PM Monday through Saturday, closed on Sunday. Mr. Donato informed all that the drive-through will be a double lane drive-through with a capacity for about 18 cars.  Mr. Donato added that they will be increasing landscaping overall for the site by adding plantings along the frontage of Providence Highway.  

Mr. MacDonald moved approval of the request from Chick-fil-A for a Common Victualler license; seconded by Mr. Butler. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: FY’17 INTERFUND ADVANCE BORROWING REQUEST

Ms. Baker informed all that the Treas., Jane Lepardo, could not be at the meeting this evening.  Ms. Baker added that through her office Ms. Lepardo has put before the Board a request for an Interfund Advanced Borrowing for the items you were provided. This borrowing includes:

· The Colburn Street dam
· Dedham's roadwork and sidewalk work
· The acquisition of motor equipment
· Gonzalez field of artificial turf

The interfund advanced borrowing is a total of $1.875 million.

Mr. Butler moved approval of the Interfund Advanced Borrowing request by Treas. Jane Lepardo; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  

Mr. MacDonald asked what the amount for the Gonzalez field improvement was.

Mr. Guilfoyle answered $125,000.

Mr. MacDonald stated that he believed the project was to cost a couple of million dollars.

Mr. Kern answered yes, $2.4 million.

Mr. MacDonald questioned whether the amount borrowed for the Gonzalez field project is enough.

On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: NEEDHAM STREET BRIDGE CLOSURE

Mr. Kern stated that this past week there was a meeting held regarding the bridge closure and a number Board members were present.  Mr. Kern informed all that this is a request from Mass DOT for approval to close down both lanes of travel for the following timeframe:

8 PM Friday, September 23, 2016 until 5 AM Monday, September 26, 2016

Mass DOT felt that if all went well they would be done by Sunday, September 25, 2016.  The reason for this closure is so Mass DOT would like to pave the entirety of the entrance ways to the bridge to avoid the checkerboard paving and the benefit would be that one lane travel would be cut by five months as a result for closing down for two days.  Mr. Kern added that they will do outreach to the community, reverse 911 and sandwich boards.

Mr. MacDonald asked if there was any communication regarding the timing of the lights at Pine Street.

Mr. Kern responded that was regarding the length of the sequence of the lights and he hasn't received any.

Mr. MacDonald stated that they should be monitoring up by Common Street as well, suggesting that they have a Police detail at the location to monitor the traffic.  

Mr. Butler moved approval of the request to close the Needham Street Bridge (The Great Ditch Bridge) from 8 PM Friday, September 23, 2016, until 5 AM Monday, September 26, 2016; seconded by Mr. MacDonald.   On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. MacDonald stated that he would like to see a specific schedule, regarding the notifications, with the date that communication will happen and the method in which it will be delivered.  Mr. MacDonald added that he would like that schedule e-mailed to the Board of Selectmen as well as to the District Chair in District 2, so everyone knows what the expectations are.  

Mr. Kern stated that the sandwich Boards would go up tomorrow Friday, September 16, 2016.  

Mr. Keogh added that the Representative from the State said he was going to have a board set up before the VFW Parkway for those drivers coming out of West Roxbury would be alerted of the bridge closing.  Mr. Keogh stated that he wants to make sure that that happens.  

Mr. Guilfoyle asked that Mr. Flanagan, DPW Director, look into that tomorrow.

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kern informed all that Mike Welch invited him, Dennis Guilfoyle and Nancy Baker to the opening day meeting with all of the school staff.  Mr. Kern added that he thought the Town’s part went very well.  Mr. Kern stated that he thought this was a good idea by Mr. Welch.  Mr. Kern continued, saying that Mr. Welch confirmed that they made over 90 hires including para-professionals and subs.

Mr. Kern thanked and congratulated all those who put in the effort for the Military Run for the Fallen event over the past weekend. Mr. Kern stated that he believes this will quickly become a special event Dedham.  

ACTION BY THE BOARD

REQUEST FROM THE MANOR NEIGHBORHOOD ASSOCIATION & THE MANOR BLOCK PARTY COMMITTEE FOR PERMISSION TO HOLD THEIR ANNUAL BLOCK PARTY ON SATURDAY OCTOBER 29 (RAIN DATE OCT. 30) FROM 3-6PM

Dr. Teehan moved approval; seconded by Mr. Butler.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

REQUEST FOR A BLOCK PARTY ON HILLCREST AVENUE, 9/17/16 AT 4PM

Mr. MacDonald moved approval; seconded by Mr. Keogh.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

REQUEST FOR A BLOCK PARTY ON BARROWS STREET, 9/24/16 AT 11AM – 6PM

Dr. Teehan moved approval; seconded by Mr. MacDonald.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

AT-LARGE APPOINTMENT TO THE FINANCIAL POLICIES COMMITTEE

Ms. Baker informed the Board that there is an application from Mr. Tom Polito for consideration to fill the vacancy.  
Mr. MacDonald moved approval of the appointment of Mr. Polito to the Financial Policies Committee; seconded by Mr. Butler.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

APPOINTMENTS TO COMMISSION ON DISABILITY

Ms. Baker informed the Board that in front of them were applications from Jodi Donohue and Diane Loud for consideration of the two vacancies on the Commission on Disability.  Ms. Baker added that they are being moved forward for the Board's consideration with the blessing of the Chairman and the Commission.  

Mr. MacDonald moved approval of the appointments; seconded by Mr. Butler.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

REQUEST FROM THE DEDHAM EDUCATION FOUNDATION TO PLACE A SIGN AT THE INTERSECTION OF HIGH AND AMES STREET TO PROMOTE BERNIE’S RUN ROAD RACE ON OCTOBER 2ND, 2016

Dr. Teehan moved approval; seconded by Mr. Butler.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

MEETING MINUTES APPROVAL – 8-18-16

Mr. MacDonald moved approval; seconded by Dr. Teehan. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

OLD/NEW BUSINESS

Mr. Butler informed all that this Saturday September 17, 2016, at 3:30 PM in Oakdale Square there will be ribbon-cutting to celebrate the new mural that was painted on the side of Tedeschis market.

Mr. Keogh stated that the Military Run for the Fallen was a very special event. Mr. Keogh added that he ran the race with his son.  Mr. Keogh continued, saying that he salutes Bill Aitken for all the work he did. Mr. Keogh stated that he agrees with Mr. Kern’s statement that this is turning into a very special event, and he hopes they make their home here in Dedham.  

Mr. MacDonald stated that the Governor expressed his thanks to everyone, regarding the Run for the Fallen, and that Dedham should be proud.  Mr. MacDonald informed all that the St. Vincent de Paul, St. Susanna's Walk will take place on Saturday September 24, 2016, at about 9:30 AM.  Mr. MacDonald added that this walk will benefit a lot of families in Dedham that run into hard times.  Mr. MacDonald continued, saying that he received some complaints about banners and signs on Town property and that we should review the enforcement process for that.  Mr. MacDonald added that he believes it is the Building Departments area to enforce.  Mr. MacDonald continued, saying that the Board has not headed a discussion yet on the ballot questions, and he usually stays away from them, however there is one he would like to put on the agenda to discuss when all the Selectmen are present.  Mr. MacDonald stated that this is the marijuana question that is coming up for a vote and he is completely opposed to it and he would like the Board to discuss the issue and take a position if they feel comfortable doing so.  

Mr. Butler stated that Dedham's Coalition for Drug and Alcohol Awareness has scheduled a forum, on ballot question number four on Wednesday, September 28, 2016 at 7 PM at the Middle School.  Mr. Butler added that the coalition is opposed to question 4 and has convened a panel of people who will tell why they think it is a bad idea.

Dr. Teehan stated that he would be happy to participate in the conversation as well because he is dead against it for a lot of reasons.  

Dr. Teehan informed all that there is a huge meeting for the CPA (Community Preservation Act) on Wednesday, September 21, 2016 at 7 PM.  Dr. Teehan added that there is a meeting tomorrow afternoon regarding Amazon’s operations in the Manor and wants the constituents in that area to know that they are beginning to shed some light on what is going on and can hopefully find ways to make things better.

Mr. Guilfoyle stated that the East Dedham Revitalization Committee is back in full swing as we have had two recent meetings with the Town Planner and Economic Development Director.  Mr. Guilfoyle added that the committee has taken a vote to send an article forward for some zoning changes that could potentially bring in a very good fit for the old Curtis Newton property.  Mr. Guilfoyle continued, saying that there will be a committee working on the streetscape design.  Mr. Guilfoyle spoke about his involvement with Military Run for the Fallen and commended all the volunteers that gave their time.

Mr. MacDonald moved to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:06 pm.
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The next meeting is scheduled for Thursday, September 29, 2016 at 7p.m.  This is to certify that the above is a true and accurate record of the Minutes of the Board of Selectmen’s Meeting held on September 15, 2016, which minutes were approved on September 29, 2016.

___________________________
Dennis Guilfoyle – Chairman   
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